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The meeting was called to order at 10.40 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 71t REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE ISRAELI PRACTICES 
AFFECTING THE HUMAN RIGHTS OF THE POPULATION OF THE OCCUPIED TERRITORIES: REPORTS 
OF THE SECRETAIUt-GENERAL (continued) (A/41/454, 455 and Add.1, 456, 469 and Add.1, 
677, 680, 681, 6821 A/SPC/41/L.20-27) 

1. Mr. MAXIMOV (Bulgaria) commended the Special Committee for its efforts to 
fulfil its mandate despite of financial difficulties and the continuing refusal Of 
the ccoupying Power to co-operate and allow members of the Committee to visit the 
territories in question. He reiterated his country’s concern at the COkItinUing 

deterioration of conditions in the occupied territories and expressed its continued 
solidarity with the Palestinian cause. 

2. He said that the report of the Special Committee (A/41/680) provided abundant 
evidence of continuing annexation and of violations of the human rights of the 
population of the occupied territories by the Israeli Government under its policy 
based on the premise that they constituted part of the State of Israeli Israel 
evidently did not consider itself bound by the fourth Geneva Convention relative to 
the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War. 

3. One of the most disturbing practices was the ongoing construction of new 
settlements and,the expansion of existing ones. Confirming the principle of the 
inadmissibility of the acquisition of territory by force, Bulgaria could only 
deplore such practices, which constituted a flagrant violation of international law 
and universal standards of justice and human dignity. 

4. Recalling Security Council resolution 465 (1980) , the provision of the fourth 
Geneva Convention which stipulated that military occupation was to be considered as 
a temporary, de facto situation and the reply of his Government to the 
Secretary-General’s note addressed to Member states in accordance with paragraph 5 
of General Assembly resolution 40/161 F, he stressed that the meaaures and actions 
taken by Israel to change the physical character, demographic composition, 
institutional structure and legal status of the occupied territories violated 
international law and were “without legal effect”. 

5. He concurred with the view expresaed in the report that the alleged “security” 
reasons presented as justification for the new wave of arbitrary and extra-judicial 
practices and other repressive measures were without foundation. He also agreed 
with the conclusion that there had been a further deterioration in the situation of 
the civilian population with regard to the enjoyment of their basic human rights 
and fundamental freedoms. His delegation dissociated itself from any activities 
which could be used to further the policy of annexation and colonization of the 
occupied territories and did not recognise any of the changes made by Israel 
therein. His country had always supported the just struggle of the Arab peoples 
for a settlement of the Middle East problem, which could only be solved by the 
withdrawal of Israeli forces and the recognition of the Palestinians’ inalienable 
rights to self-determination and statehood , enabling all the States in the region 
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to live in peaoe. He welcomed the oonvening of an International Peaae Conferenoe 
under the auBpioe8 of the Wnited Nations and with the partiaipation of all parties 
conoerned, inaluding the Palestine Liberation Organization, as the moat appropriate 
forum for seeking a realist& solution to the problem of the Middle East. 

6. Mrs. DXAMATARXS (Cyprus) reaffirmed her oountry’e solidarity with the 
Palestinian people in the oooupied territories and its adherence to the principle 
of the inadmissibility of the aoquieition of territory by forae. She oondemned the 
polioy of areating faits aaaomplis through the use of forae and the violation of 
the fundamental rights and freedoms of peoples throughout the world. 

7. She deplored the deterioration in .the situation with. regard to human rights in 
the oocupied territories as shown in the report of the Special Committee 
(A/41/680). The situation areated by Israel’s polioy of annexation would not 
ohange unless it withdrew from all the territoriee occupied since 1967. Cyprus 
believed that a juet and oompreheneive solution - which could not .be brought about 
unless aooount were taken of the legitimate aspirations and inalienable rights Of 
the Palestinian people - must be sought as a matter of urgency. 

8. Mr. ZAIN (Malaysia) eaid that the report of the Special Committee (A/41/680) 
was essentially an indiatment of the policies of Tel Aviv and its oontinued 
oontempt,and disregard for the human rights of the Palestinians living in the 
ocoupied territories. He rejected insinuations that the Committee wished to go 
through a yearly *ritual*# neither was it true that the resolutions were foregone 
conclusions before the debate even began, The issues continued to be relevant, and 
the international community wag morally obliged to continue to speak.out againet 
the injustiaes perpetrated under Ieraella expansionist policy. 

9. Be doubted that a resolution of the Unit-4 Nations would ever move Israel to 
respect international law and norms of conduoL It wae sure to denounce the 
findings of the Special Committee ae a fabrication bent on libelling iti it would 
Protest innocence and try to cloud the issue by claiming that anti-Semitia 
sentiments lay behind any aritiaiem levelled against it. One would have expeated 
the terrible experience of the Jewish people to have made them more sensitive to 
the righte of other peoples, especially the right to a homeland. The Palestinians 
had been reduced to a nation of wandering refugees ) while their right to exist a8 a 
nation at all was denied. They must be enabled to exercise that right- 

10. instead, it waB State policy that Jewish settlers were encouraged to enoroach 
further onto Arab land, in violation of the Conventions of The Hague and Geneva. 
He al80 oriticizad .Rabbi Kahane’s extremist views on the expulsion of Arabs from 
the *boundaries of Israel”. That religious leader’s inflammatory remarks and 
ViOlatiOn of the aanatity of Arab holy places could only foment further animoeity 
between Muelima and Jews. He also criticized the portrayal by Wrael of the 
Palestine Liberation Organisation as a terrorist organization and asked whether 
indiscriminate strafing of women and children in remote refugee.campe was not 
terrorism. Had not the State of Israel itself been born out of acts of terrorism 
committed under the British Mandate? 

/ . . . 
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11. Mr. YUSSOP (Brunei Darusaalam) oonyratulated the special Committee on 
oompleting its report despite diffioultiss and the Zaok of o-operation from 
Xsrael, His delegation oondemned Tel Aviv’s polioy af annexation and settlement, 
as well as its “iron fist* polioy, whioh had been illustrated Since its 
implementation in 1984 by harsh treatments affeoting the human rights of the 
Palestinian population oE the oooupied territories. He deplored the detention or 
imprisonment of Palestinians for political or seourity reasons# the record of the 
day-to-day. life of the oivilian population revealed serious infringements Of 
fundamental rights and freedome. Ae long as that eituation prevailed, he saw no 
hope of improving the human rights situation in the area, and he urged the 
international oommunity to continue to seek a solution which would put an end to 
the expansionist policy of Israel and bring about a just and lasting peace in the 
Middle East. He alrPo called attention ta the political, military and eoonomia 
support whioh fsrael enjoyed and which had made it even more intransigentand led 
it to dismiss and ignore the reports of the Speoial Committee and defy the wishes 
of the international community. i 

12. Mr. SUMAIDA (Iraq) said that, aooording to the report contained in document 
A/41/680, the Zionist8 were still determined to oarry out their expansionist plans 
aimed at driving the indigenous population away from the oaoupied Arab territories 
through repression and terrorism, with a view ta the Judaizatfon of those 
territories with irnnigrante from varioue parts of the world. In furtherance of 
their primary abjeotive, namely the depopulation of the occupied territories, the 
Zionist occupation authorities were abstruoting the functioning of the loual 
munioipal institutions in order to prevent them from providing basio services to 
the civilian population, from defending its rights, and from opposing their plans 
for depopulation and Judaization. The mayors of many munioipalitiee had been 
subjected to various farms of repression, terrorism and deportation with a view to 
their replacement by subservient agents who would readily carry out Zionist plans 
and enforce Zionist laws. 

13. Judaization had been intensified in occupied Jerusalem where settlements had 
been established, civilians had been killed, Arab buildings had been destroyed, 
social servioes institutions had been taken aver and Islamio and Christian holy 
places had been deseorated. The oooupatian authorities were increasingly reeorting 
to terrorism and repreesion. Moreover, as was indicated in the report, the Arab 
population of the oaoupied territories was also being harassed by the Jewish 
settlers. That situation olearly refleated the bestiality of the practices that 
the authorities were applying as a matter of established policy, and the statement 
whioh had been made by the representative of the Zionistentity about its 
*achievements* in the oaaupied Palestinian territories had been a paok of lies, 
which had failed ta divert attention from the facts. Indeed, the Sioniet entity ’ 
had even refused to oo-operate with the Speoial Committee and, significantly, had 
refused it permission to go and see its so-called “great aohievements” in 
education, services, construction, oivil engineering and communications, which, if 
anything, served the purposes of the.settlers and the settlements set up on land 
seized from its Arab owners pursuant to the polioy of annexation and settlement 
carried qut by the oaoupation authorities. The truth about those Zionist 
achievements was exposed in the report. The report also exposed the deterioration 
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of education resulting from interference with curricula and the distribution Of 
books on the part of the occupation authorities an8 from various other forms of 
pressure on educational institutions, the students and their teachers, including 
the imposition of military control over education and the resoiseion of Jordanian 
Education Aot No:16 of 1964, which’had been superseded by Esraeli law in flagrant 
violation of the fourth Geneva Convention. Paragraphs 54, 55 and 56 of the report 
were partiaularly indicative of other hardships confronting the lcual population. 

14. The implementation of the “iron fret” policy had led to an increase in the 
number of arbitrary arrests and meek trials and in the number of people detained 
for long periode without trial, including very young people who were imprisoned on 
political or seourity charges, not to mention the imposition of fines and the 
resumption of the policy of expulsion and deportation on a large soale as reported 
,in paragraph8 47 and 49. The entire Palestinian population of some major towns had 
been expelled to make way for Jews. In others, although moat of the Arab 
population haa been expelled and their property confiscated, the Arabs who remained 
were living in conditions similar tc -nose oonf ronting the Afrioan population in .’ 
south Africa. 

15. ’ Mr. Shamir, on assuming his dutiee as Prime Minister of the Zionist entity, 
had stated that his Qovernment would endeavour to accomplish more euoh 
“achievementz”, whereupon operation8 aimed at the deetruotion of .the homes of the 
Arabs and the seizure of more of their land had been intensified in preparation for 
the establishment of 67 new Yewish settlements. 

l.6. The Special Committee could only be thanked for the efforts whiah it had made 
to expose the situation in the ocoupied territories, Its arduouB task would end 
only when the Palestinian people was granted its inalienable rights and allowed t0 
establish an independent State in its national homeland. 

17. Mr. MITAW_ fxenya) said that the report of the Special Committee (A/41/680) t 
produced under difficult conditions, gave a clear and complete piature of the 
hardships suffered by the population. There appeared to be no improvement in the 
human rights situation in the cooupied territories, and civilians were still being 
subjected to various forms of harassment. , ‘. 

18. The international community mutlt deal with f8rael’,8 systematfa policy of 
annexation befoce it was tot late. That policy had been aonfirmed from time to, 
time by the rsraeli authorities by the announcement of measures and programmes 
under way to establieh Israeli settlements in what Xsrael aalled Judea, samaria and 
Gaza. Citing the fourth Geneva Convention and the inadmissibility of the 
aaquisition of territory through the .use of force, he stressed that Xsrael,ahould 
not be allowec3 to annex Arab territories for whatever reason and should observe and 
respect international conventions to which it wa8 party, There was abundant 
evidence that Jewish settlers were encouraged by the feraeli Government, which 
provided them with all material aid aa well as military and legal proteotion as 
they continued the illegal exploitation of whatever natural resources were 
available En the Arab occupied territories. 

- _--._ 
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l.9. ,Every year the Committee continued to hear proteetatians from the delegation 
of Xsrael that the civiLian in the waupied territories were living in better 
conditions than had been the ease before the beginning of the oaaupatian in 1967, 
Assertations regarding better housing facilities, roads, heal&h care@ 
teleaammunioations, public transportation and education were only aimed at blinding 
the Committee into condoning OCCUpatiOn. 

20. Streeeing the impartiality of the investigation team, his delegatioh urged 
Israel ta allwd it to visit the oaaupied territories so that the General Assembly 
could be informed whether the allegedry improved living aonditions were for the 
settlers from Israel or for the indigenoue Arabs. 1sraelt6 aontinued refusal to 
ao-operate with the Speaial Committee suggeetied that inhuman and illegal practices 
were common. Emphasising that a solution to the main question in that region was 
‘eesential to a solution of the whale problem of peaae in the Middle East, he 
regretted the fact. that l&reel, although ready to t,alk about peace, did not want tC 
talk ta the PaLestine Liberation Organization. He therefore urged Israel ta 
‘reoansider that pre-aondition which oanstituted the major obstacle to Middle East 
peace talks. In the meantime, Israel should uomply with Seaurity Council 
resolution 242 (1967). 

21. Mr. EL-KHATXB (Morocco) said that the Israeli praatiaes affected al.1 aspect6 
of the daily life of the Arab population. The Israeli military authorities were 
continuing their repression of anyone who opposed their measures far radically 
transforming the ,soaio-eaonamio structures of the ouaupied territories. Israel was 
also enaouraging ,the oreation of new settlement8 and the expansion of old ones in 
the oaaupied territories and oantinued to aan:isoate the land and property Of the 
Arab community there. 

22. A PLO report showed that the Israeli ooaupatian authorities had a plan to 
annex and Judaize not onl.y the Arab part of Yerusalem and the surrounding villagea 
but also a number of refugee camps. The Jewish population in the West Bank had 
grown by LO,000 since 1985, reaohing a total of 62,000, and, if the prwess 
continued, that figure would increase tenfold by the end of the deuade. 

23. A number of measures were also being taken Limiting freedom of movement‘ 
freedom of expression and evbn. the right ta display sympathy for the Palestinians. 
Schools and universities were closed repeatedly, and Israel aontinued to deseorate 
MuslAm holy plaoes and pillage the araheologiaal and aultural. heritage of the 
occupied territories. * I 

24. The measures taken by Xsrgel ta modify the geography, demographic! uompositidn 
and cultural life of the woupfed territories were in violation-of international 
law. The establishment of new IsraeLi settlements in the region violated the 
Charter of the United Nations and only aggravated the Middle East problem. A 
definitive solution was still. prediaated upon the withdrawal of Israel from all the 
ooaupied Palestinian and other Arab territories and the attainment by the 
Palestinian people of its right to return and its right to establish its own 
independent State. 
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25. Mr. SENE (Senegal) ecjid that by deoiding in 1947 to divide Palestine into a 
Palesmrab State and a Jewish Elfate, the United Nations had teoognized the 
Pale&Man people’8 right to eovereignty. Sinoe then, part of the Paleetinian 
People had been oondemned to live diaperfled, and the eituation had mreened in 1967 
after the military oaaupation of the West Dank, the Gaaa fitrip and Da& Jerurralem. 
But no forae uould aontrol the nationaliem of a people determined to pursue ite 
struggle for llberty and juetiae, 

96. The United Nations must help the peoples of the region to find the roote of 
their hietorio’ fraternity and to tranaaend raaial and re1igioue prejudiaee. 
Throughout history, Jewa, blaoka and Arabs had known eimilar eufferinq. The Arabs 
and the blaaks had liberated themselves from oolonialism, but the problem Of the 
Palestinian people, whiah had been deprived of its right& still remained. 

, 27. An attempt was aurrently being made to disaredit the legitimate representative 
of the Palestinian resistanae, the Palestine Liberation Organixation, altluough that 
body had been reaognized by 116 Staten. 

28. The Middle East arisie wa8 a threat to world peaae. The United Nations muet 
therefore help put an end to the use of violenae , whiah only stirred up hatred and 
fueled extremist attitudes. A passive attiizde on the part of the international 
oommunlty would only aompromirtu efforts to defuse t@nafOn* 

29. Xf’the problem of human rights in the ooaupied Arab territoriee was to be 
solved, the Palestinian people must be able to exeroise its right to return, its 
right to self-determination and its right to areate its own State. The United 
Nation8 must aonvene an Xnternational Peaoe Conference on the Middle Da& au Boon 
a8 poeeible to help all persons of good will to find a peaoeful, solution to the 
Middle East problem. 

30. Mr. AL-SHANPARI (Oman) said that, although the Special Committee had been 
aarrvills out its work in aaaordanae with the Charter of the United Nation& the 
Univ&s& Deolaration of Human Righ.te, the 1949 Geneva Conventions and other 
international instruments, Xerael had oonsistently refused to oo-operate with it 
and had prevented it from visiting the ooaupied territories. The Soeoial Committee 
had therefore been foraed to rely on other 8ouraes of,information inaluding 
aOaOUnta given by witnesaee from the oaoupied territories and other interested 
parties in the area aB well a8 the Israeli press. Consequently, his debqation wae 
oonvinaed that the report under ooneideration was unbfa8ed and objective. 

32. 1t was alear that the Israeli aivilian and military authorities were acirryfng 
Out plane and applying praatiaes aimed at driving the Palestinian and Arab 
population to desperation and resignation in JeruE)alem, the Weet Bank, the Gaaa 
Strip, the Syrfah Golan Height8 and in southern Lebanon, and at enaouraging 
political extremism and hatred for the indigenous Arab population among the new 
Jewish settlers. Similarly, it was obvroua that Xsrae18s refueal to let the 
Speaial Committee viellt the occupied territories had nothing to do with its alleged 
bias against Israel. It simply meant that Israel wae not content with its ongoing 
defiance of the United Nation8 and its resolutions on the ocoupied Arab territories 

/ . . . 
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and.that it was also unwilling to aaaept any international testimony on its 
practices, whose reprehensible nature it was well aware of. The new Israeli 
Prime Minister had resumed the settlement policy in the West Bank immediately after 
his election. 

32. The report which had been submitted by the Commisefoner-6enoral of UNRWA 
(A/41/13 and Add.11 indicated that Ssrael was endeavouring to liquidate the 
Palestinian refugee camps and do away with the word *refugee* because it symbolised 
the Palestinian cau8e and provided living evidence of the historical Crime Israel 
had perpetrated against the Palestinian people. nis delegation was deeply 
concernsd about the deliberate two-pronged policy, which Israel was CarrYiWJ Out. 
First, it relied on methods aucn as collective punishment, the destruction of 
houses, adminiotrativa ,detention, economic oppression, torture, etc., to fOrat? the 
Palestinian people to choose between oppression and exile. Secondly, it 
confisoated agxicultural land, houses, and water resburaee for the purpose Of 
establishing hundreds of Jewish settlements, in an attempt to annex the remainder 

,of the West Bank end the Gaza Strip in the same way as it had annexed Jerusalem and 
the Syrian Golan Heights. 

33. The Government of Oman was endeavouring, to the best of its ability, to assist 
the population of the occdyied territories through the Jordanian-Palestinian Joint 
Commission, which had sent a high-level delegation to Oman at the beginning of 1986 
to discuss the crfitical conditions oonfronting the population of those 
territories. Oman was accordingly assisting the’Government of Jordan, which had 
historical, social and geographic ties with the Palestinian people, in ite efforts 
to provide support to the population of the West Bank and the Gaza Strip. The 
policy pf depopulation, which Israel was pursuing there clearly indicated that it 
had no intention of aocepting a peaceful settlement, of reccgnizing the legitimate 
rights of the Paleetinian people, or of relinquishing the Arab territories occupied 
since 1967. On the contrary, it was establishing settlements and attracting Jewish 
immigrants who were allegedly to bring civilisation and prosperity to those 
territories. Any at tempt to oppose the occupation was regarded as a threat to 
Israel’s security, and protesters were treated accordingly. 

34. The situation was critical, and the international community must enforce the 
relevant resolutions of the United Nations on.Isr&el with a view to the settlement 
of the question of the Middle East, especially the question of Palestine. In that 
connection, his delegation supported the idea of convening the International Peace’ 
Conference on the Middle East with the participation of the five permanent members 
of the Security Council and all the parties ooncerned. Strong political will, I 
especially on the part of the f’ive permanent members of the Secuyity Council, was 
of the essence if the Conference was to be successful in settling all the aspects 
Of the question and in securing the right of the Palestinian people to 
self-determination and to the eetabliehment of a political entity of it8 own choice 
in its homeland. 

/ . . . 
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35. Mr. lX)WEK (Israel), speaking in exercise of the right of reply8 said that his 
delegation had asked to speak in order to reply to the delegations of Syria, the 
Byelorussian SSR, China, the German Democratic Republic, Sordan, Saudi Arabia, the 
USSR, Czechoslovakia, Indonesia, Afghanistan, Kuwait, Bulgaria, Bangladesh, ltibyan 
Arab Yamahiriya, Oman, Malaysia, Iraq, the United Arab Bmirates, Mongolia, Cuba, 
the Sudan, the Ukrainian SSR, Albania, Yemen, Pakistan and Qatar. That list showed 
more eloquently than any speech the reaotionary forces with which, for over 50 
years, Israel had had to battle in order to ensure its very survival. While 
presenting themselves as valiant defenders of human’ right6 and world peace, such 
countries propagated an ideology and pursued actions aimed at the precise 
opposite. Although a number of them pompously called themselves wpopU1ar 
democracies*, none of them knew what real democracy was. virtually all those 
countries stifled domestic opposition with an iron hand, and each had instituted B 
one-party system that eliminated all possibility of fre(, elections. Their leaders, 
in power over long years, had become monarchs for life and held absolute power. 

,. All those countries openly trampled underfoot the most basio human rights and 
cruelly oppressed their own citizens and sometimes even other nations. some of 
those countries were in the vanguard of international terrorism, ‘obscurantism and 
religious and ideological fanaticism. Champione of the double standard and guided 
by the principle that the ends justified the means , they perverted the very essence 
of coexistence and international co-operation. 

36. In the World Human Rights Guide published in 1985 by The Economist, all those 
countries, with the exception of three, were rated between 20 and 30 on a scale of 
100; by way of compar.ison, the country of apartheid, South Africa, had a rsting of 
22. Those countries that posed as the champions of the Palestinian Arabs in 
reality were using them cynically,, prompting them to sacrifice their moat vital 
interests in exchange for propagandistic resolutions, and the statements made by 
their representatives had aroueed the profound indignation of the Israeli 
delegation -at such shameful lies, the total lauk of objectivity and the scarcely 
veiled calls for the destruation of Israel and the Rashemite Kingdom of Jordan. 
After five wars and 37 years of blind terrorism, there still remained the same 
intransigence, fanaticism and unrelenting will to destroy by any means a people and 
its state. I 

; 
37. The story of David and Goliath was repeating itself, The Arab giant, with his 
vastly larger population, wealth, land area, and military strength, was hounding 
little David relentlessly and would stop at nothing short of total victory. ‘David 
defended himself with the energy of despair and emerged victorious, beQaUse his 
survival was at stake. But more than viatory, his most cherished goal was to put 
an end to the fighting and live in peaae and real friend&hip with his giant 
neighbour . 

38. Mr. Peres, the formor Israeli Prime Minister, had recently stated that Israel 
alone could not solve the Palestinian problem but that the Palestinians alone could 
prevent a solution. Israel was convinced that only diplomatic means would prevail 
and not extreme positions and terrorism, which had brought tragedy to the 
Palestinians and sorrow to lsrael and were the reason for Israel’s own measures of 
salf-def ence. Mr. Peres had stressed that Israel opposed any form of violence or 

/ . . . 
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of annexations that its enemy waa not the Palestinian people but terrorism, that it 
.remained firm in its willingnees $0 talk with legitimate repretrentativee of the 
Palestinians, and that it wae-the Paleetiniane who muetohoose between radiaal 
poliaiee and violence on the one ,hand and moderate porritions, willingness to 
aOmpraraiee and peaceful dialogue on the other. ~egotiatione Wuld be aonduoted 
without pre-condition& But two issues were not.negotiable - for Jordanians, 
Paleetiniane and Ixraolie alike: exietenae and e&lf-respeot. Mr. Peres had urged 
that the opportunity of the moment not he mieeed; to the Paleetiniano Israel said 
that coexietenoe was possible and peaae attainable. 

39. Mr. GLAIEL (Syrian Arab Republio), 8peak’ing in exeraise of the right of reply, 
eaig that $he representative of Ierael was indignant at what had been said during 
the debate because the tr,uth hurt. The Israeli representative had spoken of the 
wealth -of the Arab wrld. Iclrael obviouely aovetedithat wealth and sought to 
oooupy more territory through ite expaneioniet poliaiee. Lastly, the 
representative of Israel, in view of the terrorist aativities whiah had been 
qarried out by that country , should not aaause other8 of it&t own arimes. 

40. Mr. SWIDA (Iraq), apeaking in exeraiee of the right of reply, said that it 
had been clear during the debate on the agenda item under aonsideration that the 
overwhelming majority of the members of the Committee aondemned the Israeli 
praotiaee affeoting the human rights of the population of the ocaupied 
.tetritoriee. By :auausinq other aduntries of undemocratic praotiaee, religious. 
fanatioism and terrorism,, the Sioniet representative attempted, to divert attention 
from the real irimes under discussion. The representative of Israel should not 
aaause other countries of the crimes whiah hie own aountry aarried out. An article 
written by an Israeli journaliet and published in an Israeli newspaper in 
Septenber 1985 testified to the faat that there was no demoaraay in the oacupied 
territories and that the military authorities there exewised tyranniaal rule over 
the Arab inhabitants. 

41. * -. Mr. HIiNSOUR (Obaerver, Palestine Liberation Organfzation), epeaking in 
exeraise of the right of reply, eaid that if, as the licrnist representative had 
stated, Ierael,wanted peaae, it would aomply with General Assembly resolution 
38/58 C, ,whiah invited all parties to the Arab-Israeli oonfliot to partiaipate in 
an International Peaae Conferenoe.on the Middle East. It was alear to all, 
however, that Ierael and the United Statea were the only obstaoles to the aonvening 
Of ouch a conferenoe. If Israel wanted petme, it muld dot have oarried out the 
reoent air attaak against a Palestine refugee oamp in Lebanon. If it wanted peace 
it would not allow thugs and pararallitary qroupe to attatik Palestinians in the ” 
ooaupied territoriee. 

42. The Zionist representative had said that his Government was willing to 
negotiate peace with the real representatives of the Palestinian people. The 
Palestine Liberation Organization was the real representative of the Palestinian 
people and had been reaognized as such by the League of Arab States, the 
Non-Aligned Movement, the Organization of the Islamic Conference and the United 
Nations. According to a recent independent survey made with the aeeistance of an 
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@x-Deputy Mayor of Jerusalem and a prestigious organisation from the United States, 
97 per oent of the Palestinian people in the ocoupied territories supported the 
PLO, The Israeli authorities refused to allow municipal elections ili the occupied 
territories because they were aEraid that pro-PLO candidates would win 
overwhelmingly. The lies spread by the Zionist representative could not aOnCea1 
the truth about the real situation in the occupied+territories, whioh even the 
friends of Israel recognised. 

43. Mr. BURAYZAT (Jordan), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
the countries to whioh the Israeli representative had referred, were not, unlike 
Israel, occupying foreign territory , were not racist and did not conduct policies 
of aggression. The representative of Israel had invoked the myth of the Israeli 
David aonfronted by the Arab Goliath in order to justify its expansionist 
policies. Ths Arab countries had learned to be wary because the hand extended by 
Israel in a gesture of peace usually held a weapon. 

44. Mr. PAPUCIU (Albania) , speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
it was no surprise that the representative of Israel did not like to hear about his 
country’s human rights violations and campaign of terror in the occupied 
territories. The Albanian delegation rejected the slanderous remarks made by the 
representative of Israel, which further strengthened its opposition to that 
country’s annexation&t and expansionist policies, 

45. Mr. IBAWZ FAJARDO (Cuba), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said 
that, in spite of the fact that the international’ communitv had for Years condemned 
Israel’s p&lioy of aggression and genocide, the representative,of that-country had 
the hypocrisy to level accusations at countries which supported the struggle for 
peace. Cuba was convinced that the overwhelming majority of mankind would put a 
Stop to the Israeli policy of genocide in the occupied territories. 

46. Mr. IDRIES (Sudan), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that it 
was astonishing that Israel had never criticised his country when it had been led 
by a dictatorial r8gime. Now that the Sudan had a democratic Government, the 
representative of Israel had seen fit to make accusatlions against it. It was 
obvious why he would like to see a dictatorial regime re-established in the Sudan. 

47. Mr. AL-SHANFARI (Oman), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
his country earnestly supported efforts to restore peace in the Middle East. 
Although the representative of Israel had called for peace, it was widely known 
that that country possessed nuclear weapons and sought to become the strongest 
Power in the region in order to impose its will on neighbouring States. Force, 
however, would never overcome the truth. The Palestinian people would remain in 
Israel and achieve the implementation of their rights. If the Israeli Government 
wanted peace, it would participate in an International Peace Conference on the 
Middle East under the auspices of the United Nations. 
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40. Mr. DOWEK (Israel), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that, 
after listening attentively to the statements just made, he wished to reaffirm 
everything which he had asserted in his first statement, with the possible 
exooption of the reference to Oman. Aacording to the world Human Rights Guide, 
Iraq had been given a rating of 19 points out of 100 on the basis of its respect 
for human rights. South Afrioa had been given 22 points. The members of the 
Committee could draw the inevitable conclusion from those figures. Peace oould not 
be established in an atmosphere filled with hatred for Israel. Although it was a 
small and weak country, Israel was determined to defend itself. It was 
categorically opposed to all terrorism. His Government would disouss the ways to 
achieve peace in the region with the legitimate representatives of the Palestinian 
people. The representative of the Syrian Arab Republic had no right to speak for 
the Palestinian people. Tn an interview given in November 1986, Yasser Arafat had 
stated that President Assad of Syria was using the Amal militias to attack the 
Palestinian refugee camp5 in Beirut, Sidon and Tyre :in order to eliminate the PLO 
infrastructure and bring about the evacuation of half a million Palestinians from 
Lebanon. The Syrian5 were waging a shameful, dirty war against the Palestinians. 

49. Miss MIA0 Zaifanq (China) , speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said 
that the representative of Israel had criticised China’s political system because 
he lacked basic knowledge about it. 

50. Mr. SUMAIDA (Iraq) , speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that, 
although the representative of the Zionist entity had accused other countries Of 
human rights violations, it had not divulged its own rating in that regard and 
could not refute the information provided in the numerous reports submitted by the 
Special Committee. All the policies and practices of Israel in the occupied 
territories were violations of human rights. It was well-known that Israel had 
over the years repeatedly started war in the Middle East, the latest example being 
its invasion of Lebanon in 1982. The Zionist representative should not speak of 
terrorism since his country had introduced terrorism to the region through the 
Stern Gang, Irgun and other Zionist groups which had committed acts of terrorism 
against the British and the political leaders of the Palestinian people. 

51. Mr. AL-SHANFARI (Oman) , speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
he wished to reaffirm his previous statement in spite of the fact that the Israeli 
representative might exclude Oman from the group of countries to which he had 
referred. 

- I 

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m. 
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